GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE
DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE PSYCHIATRIC CENTER
Springer Building, Classroom 1 & 2
December 15, 2011

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Anthony Brazen, Robert Daniels, Anne Deming, Andrea Guest, Barbara Hansen, Matthew Heckles, James Lafferty, Barbara Peterson, Susan Phillips, 
Members Excused:  Robert Coupe, Carol Harman, Wesley Jones, George Meldrum, 
Members Absent:  Steven Hagen, Dennis Rozumalski, Mary Wicks
Associate Members Present:  Florence Alberque, Lynn Fahey, Dan Hoeftman, Connie Hughes, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, William Rhines,
Associate Members Excused:  Cheryl Biddle, Edie McCole 
Associate Members Absent:  Chris DiSanto, Sarah Fishman, Justin Thompson
Interested Parties:  Penny Chelucci, Steven Dettwyler, William Mason, Dara Schumaier, Melissa Smith, Greg Valentine, Carlyle Hooff, Matt Stehl, Joanna Rieger, Mike Ganuza, Matt Stehl
	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order /Introductions
Membership Committee 


	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9 a.m.  He asked everyone to introduce themselves and their affiliation.  
Matt Heckles is new to the Committee and is replacing Paula Voshell.  We also have Rev. Robert Daniels nominated to the Committee by the Governor.


	

	Review and Approval of Minutes 

Presentation
	Chairman Lafferty requested a motion for the Minutes of the November 17, 2011, meeting to be approved.   
Chairman Lafferty discussed the list of acronyms that was handed out at the start of the meeting.  He asked that anyone speaking to try to give the full name in addition to the acronyms to help those not familiar with them.
Chairman Lafferty stated that all of the 2012 GAC Meetings will be held at the Springer Bldg. except for 2 meetings that will be held in Dover at a location to be announced later.

Chairman Lafferty introduced Cliffvon Howell as our Presenter for this next segment.
	Minutes were Approved.
List of Acronyms Handouts submitted by Dara Schumaier

	
Cliffvon Howell
	Mr. Howell Introduced himself and stated he was the Mental Health Planner for the Division.  One of his responsibilities is to Co-Author the Community Mental Health Services Block Grant and to also compile the information and the statistical analysis toward achievement of our goals. Mr. Howell gave some highlights of the most recent implementation report.
Mr. Howell explained to the group what the Community Mental Health Services Block Grant was about and where its funds came from. There are 2 key components 1) the application which is the State plan that was submitted on September 1, 2011, and 2) the Implementation Report.  The Implementation Report was submitted on December 1, 2011.  Mr. Howell discussed the Implementation Report which covers the preceding 12 months.  
The Presentation was done in detail.  Questions and discussions followed.
	HANDOUT 

Implementation Report and Power Point Presentation

	Chairman’s Report


Election

	Chairman Lafferty stated that at the last meeting Mary Wicks and Jack Akester were asked to serve as the ad hoc Nominating Committee.  
Bruce Lorenz was asked to tally the votes to be taken for Chair and Vice-Chair.

Mr. Akester read the statement from Mary Wicks (who could not attend this meeting) stating that the nominations included Jim Lafferty for Chair (uncontested) and, for Vice-Chair, Jack Akester and George Melman.  The proxy votes were given to Mr. Lorenz.   Mr. Akester gave his qualifications for running for Vice-Chair of the Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting.  Chairman Lafferty summarized George Meldrum’s qualifications (he was not in attendance). The full members of the Committee voted for the position of Vice-Chair by written Ballot.  The written votes were also given to Mr. Lorenz.  

Mr. Lorenz counted the ballots.  There were 6 Ballots submitted for George Melman and 8 Ballots for Jack Akester.  Motion was made that Jim Lafferty be re-elected as Chair and Jack Akester as the new Vice-Chair of the Governor’s Advisory Council.

Question regarding terms.  Chairman Lafferty stated that he would send a list out stating the term of each Committee person’s appointment.
A small discussion followed.


	

	Standing Committee Reports

Community Services


	Florence Alberque stated that three Consumers had volunteered to be on the Committee and they would be meeting in the coming month.


	

	
Children’s Committee

Employment  Committee

DPC Advisory

	MOU for the KIDS is currently being worked on to allow more collaboration for transition to adult services.  A discussion followed.
Andrea Guest stated that at the end of October there were 60 new individuals employed.   A new legislation is being introduced called Employment First.  This will be for all populations.  If someone is in treatment, rehab or transition from school when they come into services they are offered (mainstream) employment first before being directed into a shelter facility or day program.  Open for suggestions.
Mr. Akester stated that the first planning meeting was held last week.  In attendance were Rev. Bill Rhines, Rep. Mike Barbieri, Barbara Peterson, Greg Valentine and Mr. Akester were in attendance.  Topics 1) The Committees Purpose 2) Membership 3) Agenda 4) 2012 Meeting Schedule – 2nd Friday every other month.

Mr. Valentine stated he was looking forward working with the Advisory Committee.

Mr. Hoeffman stated the Recovery Academy meets from 3 – 4 p.m. on every 3rd Thursday.

Mr. Valentine stated that they are in the process of reviewing the staffing at DPC, particularly the nursing staff.  Overtime costs are high for a hospital of DPC’s size.  Safety is a priority when considering changing staffing.

A small discussion followed.
	

	Director’s Report


Director Kevin Huckshorn

Director’s Report Con’t


	Melissa Smith, Deputy Director, gave the Director’s Report in Kevin Huckshorn’s absence.  Ms. Smith stated that we are moving forward on implementing Cognitive Enhancement Therapy (CET).  It is specifically for people with Schizophrenia to help strengthen the brains activity, repair and keep the brain strong.  In January, Director Huckshorn will talk about it in depth.  

Also as part of the DOJ settlement and consequent reorganization of service provision, DSAMH will be issuing a number of RFPs. One is for a new Community Re-integration Support Program (CRISP).  That program will provide comprehensive community based care, wrap-around services and support to Long Term Care patients as they move from institutional care into the community.
DSAMH also will be issuing an RFP for Assertive Community Treatment (ACT).  This is also in response to a DOJ settlement milestone for 2012 requiring Delaware to have 8 ACT teams (operating on the Dartmouth Fidelity model).   Mr. Dettwyler elaborated on this RFP.

Three more Intensive Case Management (ICM) Teams are also under development.  The ICMs are wrap-around service teams, but they are at a higher case load with slightly lower intensity of care.  July 1, 2012 is the implementation date.
An RFP will also be issued soon for Targeted Case Management (TCM) with the goal of  having a third party provide objective case management services. The selected contractor will need to not be connected to any CRISP/ACT/CCCP provider so it is likely that existing behavioral health providers will not be bidders on this contract.
A discussion followed. 
The 6 month report for the DOJ is due in January. 2012.  The report will be available shortly after the next GAC meeting.  DSAMH is on target to meet all milestones so far.
The Governor’s recommended budget will be released in January, 2012. The JFC Hearing is usually in March.

Mr. Dettwyler stated that one way DSAMH is meeting the DOJ requirements is through a program in the Wilmington Hospital known as CAPES (Crisis Assessment and Psychiatric Emergency Services) which provides in depth psychiatric substance abuse assessment and referral services for people who come into emergency rooms.  Another psychiatric crisis assessment service will be established in southern Delaware, CAPAC (Crisis and Psychiatric Assessment Center).  This will help reduce emergency room care for clients with mental illness and substance use issues.  CAPAC will be operational in Ellendale by September 1, 2012.
Mr. Dettwyler stated that Delaware now has 35 Oxford Houses, sober living homes in the community that accommodate 5 – 6 adults who have addictions but are not currently using and are working in the community. They are run by consumers and have approximately 125 beds total.

In anticipation of changing how Delaware does residential treatment services DSAMH decided to do an RFI.  An RFI is the Request for Information from the community and different organizations.  Information obtained will inform decisions on what services to request in the subsequent RFP which will be due out in February 2012.  

A discussion followed.
	

	Old Business/New Business

Public Comment
	None

None
	

	Meeting Adjourned


	Chairman Lafferty asked for a motion that the meeting be adjourn.  Motion was made and seconded.
	


Respectfully Submitted, Pamela Kennedy
*Governor’s Advisory Council meets every 3rd Thursday of the month unless otherwise noted.

** Please note that the next meeting of the Governor’s Advisory Council will be on Thursday, February 16, 2011 at 9:00 a.m.

1

